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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE HEALTH/NHS OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD ON 2 SEPTEMBER 2009 AT 10.00AM AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD

Membership

County Councillors:
	*
	Mr G Butland (Chairman)
	*
	S Hillier

	*
	Dr A Naylor (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	E Johnson

	*
	J Baugh
	*
	J Knapman

	*
	L Dangerfield (Substitute for R Boyce)
	*
	Mrs M A Miller

	*
	R Gooding
	*
	Mrs J M Reeves

	*
	M Hutchon
	
	Mrs S Barker



(* present)

The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

	Sophie Campion
	-
	Committee Officer

	David Moses
	-
	Head of Member Support & Governance

	Graham Redgwell
	-
	Governance Officer


49.
Election of Chairman

Councillor Dr Naylor, Vice-Chairman, opened the meeting following the resignation of Cllr Mrs Barker from the post of Chairman and from the Committee. Councillor Naylor expressed thanks on behalf of the Committee for her hard work. Nominations for Chairman were invited and Councillor Graham Butland was nominated, seconded and with no further nominations duly appointed as Chairman of the Committee.
50.
Apologies and Substitution Notices
The Committee Officer reported apologies for absence from Councillors S Barker and R Boyce.  Councillor L Dangerfield substituted for Councillor S Barker.
51.
Declarations of Interest
The following standing declarations of interest were recorded:

	Councillor Graham Butland
	Personal interest as Chief Executive of the East Anglia Children’s Hospice.

Personal interest due to being in receipt of an NHS Pension.

	Councillor Dr Ann Naylor
	Personal interest due to being in receipt of an NHS Pension.


52.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 1 July 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to one amendment the inclusion that Councillor Mrs Miller was also appointed as a Vice-Chairman of the Committee.
53.
Questions from the Public
The Chairman invited questions from the Public on any of the agenda items.  No questions were raised at the time, however, Mr John Carr from the West Essex Locality Essex and Southend LINk informed the Committee that he would reserve his questions for the following items:

· LINks Protocols
· Health Scrutiny and the Area Forums

54.
Proposed Changes to Maternity Services in North East Essex
The Committee received HOSC/17/09, a draft consultation document supplemented by a presentation from Helen Kershaw of North East Essex PCT.



Helen Kershaw emphasised the importance of the proposals to develop the 
maternity services for the population of North East Essex, in light of the fact that 
the number of women at a child bearing age is rising in Essex, particularly North 
East Essex.


The draft consultation document contains five options outlining how midwifery 
services delivered at Colchester, Clacton, Harwich and Halstead can be 
improved to reduce inequalities.


The purpose of the consultation is to determine what North East Essex residents 
want and the services they use.

A Member enquired about the possibility of retaining beds at Harwich and Clacton, if a mother decided to stay overnight.  Helen Kershaw informed the Committee that no decision had been made yet and the five options outlined in the draft consultation document are for guidance purposes and the North East Essex PCT welcomes any suggestions.


The Chairman enquired how genuine is choice within North East Essex and 
whether the residents are fully aware that there are alternative arrangements, not 
just those in Colchester.  Helen Kershaw explained that the North East Essex 
PCT had recognised this concern and as part of the consultation, were hoping to establish why North East Essex residents weren’t using Harwich and Clacton services. Members also commented that the right level of information and support for patient choice was needed.
The Chairman welcomed the opportunity for the Committee to comment on the draft papers in advance of the consultation and advised that Members would respond to the consultation through the formal processes.
55.
Primary Percutaneous Coronary Intervention (PPCI) Service
The Committee received report HOSC/18/09 and a presentation from Linda Fox from the Essex Cardiac and Stroke Network, summarising the Primary Percutaneous Coronary Intervention (PPCI) Service for ST Elevation Myocardial Infarction (STEMI) patients in Essex. The service had been planned for some time and had previously received agreement from a Regional Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee that it should go ahead as part of a review of services throughout the East of England.
The previous method used to treat STEMI heart attacks was through the use of thrombolysis, a clot busting drug, which dissolves clots in the coronary artery.  This method is only effective when given to the patient within 60 minutes. Although this method had reduced mortality rates and in 75% of cases it was administered within the timeframe, there were two main issues; a third of patients require transfer for emergency PCI and 20-30% of people were not eligible due to contra-indications.
Primary Percutaneous Coronary Intervention (PPCI) is a new form of treatment whereby a tiny wire with a balloon at the end is put into a large artery in the groin or arm.  It is then passed up to the heart and into the blocked section of a coronary artery using special x-ray guidance. A balloon is blown up inside the blocked part of the artery to open it wide again. To keep the artery widened, a stent, which is like a wire mesh tube, may be used.  This method is effective when given to the patient within 180 minutes.  
Under the National Infarct Angioplasty Project (NIAP) 2005-2006 10 UK sites were established with the aim to test the feasibility of introducing PPCI. The mortality rates proved to be lower with fewer re-admissions and reinfarction. The NIAP conclusions in 2008 were that a national roll-out was feasible within 3 years and that treatment within 120 minutes was achievable. It needed to be a 24 hour service.

The deatch rates were lower for PPCI but the time for delivering PPCI is crucial. The Darzi interim report and East of England Strategic Plan ‘Towards the Best Together’ endorsed the roll-out of PPCI. In summer 2008 a public consultation was held gathering views from patient groups, Councils, NHS organisations and a hearing by a regional JOSC. Expertise was also gathered from the networks. The east of England External Clinical Advisory Group recommended three 24/7 centres with an upper travel time of 90 minutes. The maximum agreed target time for transfer to a centre within the east of England was 165 minutes.
The Specialised Commissioning Group (SCG) made a decision in December 2008 to formally agree the model with a start date of 1 April 2009 although the agreed date for roll-out to Essex was subsequently amended to 1 September 2009.

There were a number of concerns raised by East Suffolk including travel times, inequity, effect on Ipswich Hospital, lack of consultation, ambulance capacity and effect on families. As a result the service was reviewed by the Heart Tsar Roger Boyle who concluded that it was ‘one of the best worked out plans for PPCI seen across the country’. However concerns were raised regarding the longer travel times from North East Essex and a test run was carried out with an ambulance on a Monday morning during rush hour to the Basildon Centre which was completed within 60 minutes.

Linda Fox updated the Committee on the Essex PPCI’s progress so far. After its first day there had been three patients, with the first from Clacton achieved in 146 minute transfer time, so the outcomes were good so far and the processes had worked well.
A Member questioned how residents were being informed and in particular communication in East Suffolk. In response the Committee was informed that the Suffolk area was covered by the Anglia Network which was running a series of events. Over a three month period ‘real life’ travel times in East Essex and Suffolk from various locations were being collated. Only one test run had been undertaken in Essex due to the need for Police clearance. 
In response to a question on monitoring the use of ambulances on long journeys, it was explained that the service would be working closely with the Ambulance Service to monitor but it was not currently envisaged that more ambulances would be required.

It was Agreed that:

The Committee would receive an update on the service in 6 months.

56.
London JOSC
The Committee received report HOSC/19/09 from Graham Redgwell.  The report included an update from Councillor Pond on the work of the North East London JOSC with a draft timetable for future activity.

The Chairman raised the possibility of Councillor Pond attending HOSC and Members agreed to extend an invitation to Councillor Pond to attend the HOSC meetings and feed back directly to the Committee. The Head of Member Support and Governance was asked to take this forward.
57.
North East Essex Community Paediatric Eye Service
The Committee noted report HOSC/20/09 from Graham Redgwell.  Graham Redgwell had written to Members in May 2009 on the proposed changes. This service had developed on an informal basis and the PCT now proposed to put it on a more formal footing. The Committee was content that this was a service improvement.  It was likely that a provisional training centre may return as a service variation in due course.
58.
Update on Reviews
CAMHS
A task and finish group would be reconvened to complete this review, consisting of the following Members:

· Councillor E Johnson

· Councillor Mrs M Hutchon

· Councillor J Baugh

· Councillor G Butland

The Essex and Southend LINk would be involved as a witness.
Commissioning of Health Services in West Essex

The Group led by Councillor Gooding had completed an interim report on the commissioning of health services in West Essex. There was a proposal to reconvene the Group to complete the work. However the Chairman proposed that the work be expanded to cover all five PCT areas and build on the work started in West Essex.
It was Agreed that:

The Committee would continue this work across all five PCT areas as part of a major piece of work on commissioning.


Delayed Discharges
The Committee agreed to the establishment of a joint Task & Finish group to work in partnership with the Community Wellbeing & Older People Policy and 


Scrutiny Committee and appointed the following HOSC Members to the Group:
· Councillor Mrs J Reeves

· Councillor Mrs M Miller

· Councillor L Dangerfield

The Essex & Southend LINk would be involved as a witness.
Health Impact of Landfill

The Committee was advised that the Chairman had written to Councillor Aldridge, Chairman of the Economic Development and Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee, about a joint review.  The Economic Development and Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee had established a task and finish group to examine this issue. The matter of a joint review would be considered at that Committee’s next meeting. If the Committee are amenable to a joint review, the following Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee Members were willing to be appointed to the Group:

· Councillor S Hillier

· Councillor J Knapman

· Councillor J Baugh

If the Economic Development and Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee did not wish to form a joint review group, the HOSC would consider separately how to review the health impacts.
59.
LINks Protocols
The Committee received an oral update from Graham Redgwell.  Graham Redgwell had completed a draft set of working arrangements explaining how the County Council, Southend Council and the HOSC might wish to work with Essex and Southend LINk.  The document covers such matters as how to do referrals and visiting arrangements.  The report will be presented to Committee in due course, where it will be signed off by HOSC.

A representative from LINKs confirmed that the Essex and Southend LINk was happy with the general direction of the proposed working arrangements.
60.
Health Scrutiny and the Area Forums
The Committee received report HOSC/22/09 from David Moses which considers the way in which the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee works with the Area Forums.

It was proposed that the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s powers be devolved to the Area Forums.  As such, issues of a strategic nature would be dealt with by the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee and matters on a local basis, routine monitoring of PCTs and local variations in services could be dealt with by the Area Forums. 
The matter of whether the Secretary of State’s powers of referral if consultations are not found to be satisfactory was discussed.  In particular, it was considered whether these powers be devolved to the Area Forum in question, or if the Forum should make a recommendation to the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee to consider whether an issue should be referred to the Secretary of State.
Members raised concerns regarding how the Committee could be kept informed of local matters if the powers were devolved.
It was noted that Health Task and Finish Groups have worked well in the past, reporting back to Area Forums and then to HOSC with findings and recommendations. Members felt that decisions to refer to the Secretary of State should go through HOSC.
Members supported this approach and recommended that the task and finish group then come back with findings and recommendations, therefore, if it were necessary to refer to the Secretary of State, it would come through the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee.
A representative from the LINk suggested that LINksalso become involved in the process and asked whether Area Forums considered social care issues. He also expressed concern about cross border issues. In response David Moses confirmed that social care issues could be dealt with by the Area Forums and could work flexibly as required. In terms of responsibility, David Moses clarified that work programmes would be shared with the Committee.
The Chairman suggested that a draft protocol be established detailing what each expects from the other and that LINks be involved too.  It was also suggested that a work programme should emanate from the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  A Member of the Committee should be responsible for each piece of work, therefore if any matter should arise, this would be taken forward to the correct Member. The most appropriate level for investigative work to be taken would be established through the protocol.
The Vice-Chairman, Councillor Naylor felt that the proposals were a positive move, as previously service variations had been considered separately to the main meeting. It was also useful to have a Member of the HOSC on a local group to give an overview perspective.
All previous correspondence had been through the Chief Executive of the PCTs.  The Chairman of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee wished to invite all the Chairmen of the five PCTs to a meeting to discuss how to take scrutiny forward.  The PCT Chairmen that the Chairman of HOSC had managed to contact so far had been keen for this to happen. This would be an opportunity to talk about devolvement and any other issues they have.
The Committee Agreed that:

1. It supported the principals of the report and welcomed a protocol to be established on the working arrangements with the power to refer matters to the Secretary of State to remain with HOSC.

2. It supported the Chairman’s proposed approach to meet with the PCT Chairman along with the deputy Chairmen of HOSC.

61.
Regional Issues
The Committee received an oral update from Graham Redgwell.  The Regional Health Chairs Forum had been Essex-led for the past year and the outcome is that this will continue into the next year.
Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committees are established where necessary. A recent JOSC between Essex, Southend and Thurrock Councils looked at neo-natal services. The outcome was as expected, with no Level 3 service in Essex, but accessible in London or Cambridgeshire and all Essex hospitals able to develop to Level 2 service. A Joint Overview Scrutiny Committee on renal services is due.  
A specialist pancreatic service for the whole region was proposed at Addenbrookes Hospital.  However the clinical argument for only one unit rather than two units was not accepted and therefore there would be a meeting to discuss this further with the Strategic Health Authority and Specialised Commissioning Group.

Councillor Knapman enquired about the Regional Health Chair Forums composition. It was explained that there was one member from each HOSC in the region which was the Chairman along with the Governance Officer. JOSC Committees were usually made up of one Member from each of the relevant HOSCs and there was one vote per HOSC.
A representative from LINk commented in respect of the neo-natal decision that no note had been taken about patient choice.  The LINk have stressed that this should be recognised.  The LINKs representative would ensure that all recommendations go to the Governance Officer. The Chairman welcomed views from LINks on regional issues.
62.
Date of Next Meeting
The Committee noted that the date of the next meeting is 14th October 2009.
It was hoped that a draft work programme would be available for the next meeting.

There being no further urgent business, the meeting closed at 11.16am.

Chairman
